
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

KETTERING TOWN FORUM
Meeting held: 2nd February 2015
Present:
Kettering Borough Councillors

The Mayor (Councillor Duncan Bain)

Councillor Michael Brown (Chair)

Councillor Linda Adams


Councillor Maurice Bayes


Councillor David Bishop


Councillor Lloyd Bunday


Councillor Maggie Don


Councillor Eileen Hales


Councillor Paul Marks


Councillor Jenny Henson


Councillor Keli Watts


Councillor Jonathan West


Northamptonshire County Council


Councillor Bill Parker (Clover Hill Division)

Councillor Mick Scrimshaw (Northall Division)

Representatives of Member Organisations


Ms Myra Bale (Kettering Taxi Association)



Mr Paul Ansell (Kettering Civic Society)


Ms Monica Ozdemir (Kettering Civic Society)


Sgt Simon Lloyd (Northamptonshire Police)


Also Present


Ms Jo Selby-Green (Kettfest)

Ms Liz Kearns (Kettfest)


Ms Becky Wills (Kettering Arts Centre)


Mr Andy Webster (Kettfes)


Councillor Michael Tebbutt (A6 Towns Forum representative)


Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)


Shirley Plenderleith (Kettering Borough Council)


Guy Holloway (Kettering Borough Council)


Rebecca Lees (Kettering Borough Council)


Anne Ireson (Forum Administrator)
14.KTF.31
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Mr Stuart Wesselby (Tresham College) and Councillors Ellie Manns, Christopher Lamb, Philip Hollobone and Shirley Lynch.
14.KTF.32
THE MAYOR

The Mayor was welcomed to the meeting.

14.KTF.33
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Kettering Town Forum held on 24th November 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
14.KTF.34
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
14.KTF.35
POLICING ISSUES AND STATISTICS

Sergeant Simon Lloyd of Northamptonshire Police attended the meeting to present the police statistics for the period January 2014 to December 2014.


Overall, crime had reduced in Kettering. Of particular note was a 24% reduction in Burglary Dwelling; a 25% reduction in Burglary Other and a 12% reduction in Theft from Motor Vehicles.


Areas of concern were noted as a 22% increase in Robbery and a 29% increase in Sexual Offences. A 44% increase in Theft of Motor Vehicles was also noted.


It was evident from information that many offences fell in the area covered by the Futures Team, and the police would be asking the team for ideas, support and advice, and would be looking to give some control to communities.


There had been a recent change in the way the reporting of violent crimes, including Domestic Violence, were reported with a new requirement to record historic complaints of violent crime, which had impacted on the statistics, particularly in respect of Domestic Violence.



Questions asked and comments made were as follows:-

	Question/Comment
	Answer



	Burglary has dropped in terms of dwellings but is up in other buildings. How is an 'other' building classified?

	A house is classified as a dwelling.
If a building is a separate structure, eg a separate garage, greenhouse or shed, it is classified as 'other'.



	Theft of Motor Vehicles has increased in some wards but is down 73% in William Knibb Ward.
	Theft of Motor Vehicles has gone up by the biggest percentage in the St Michael's and Wicksteed Ward – 24.3% which represents 17 offences.  In William Knibb Ward the 73% decrease is a reduction of 8 offences.

If property was made secure, offences would reduce by 50%.  The Police were now doing spot checks on property to identify insecurities.




	What proportion of Theft of Motor Vehicles occurs in council-owned car parks
	We don't have numbers, but the Council was recently successful in retaining Parkmark for its car parks. (KBC)
Data is not available, but theft of motor vehicles tends to occur in terraced streets and in areas of low footfall and poor street lighting. 
An operation involving Special Constables will tackle both theft of and from motor vehicles. (Police)


	Whilst theft of a motor vehicle is a serious offence, the increase in violent crime is worrying. Is this domestic violence or is it more widespread?
What have the police done to encourage people to report domestic violence?
	Most violent crime is either domestic violence or occurs in the night time economy.  There is very little transient violence elsewhere.
Domestic violence is mainly against women. The Police work with the Sunflower Centre and Women's Aid to encourage people to report domestic violence.  We have seen an increase due to reporting structures and people being more confident to report violence.  The DASH report will grade risk and signpost support for victims.

Experience has shown that victims need good support in order to secure a prosecution.



	Has there been a significant increase in crime during the night time since street lighting was reduced?
	No comparisons have been made, but this will be looked at and reported back to the Forum.



Sgt Lloyd was thanked for his attendance.

14.KTF.36
KETTFEST 2015 (KETTERING FESTIVAL)

The organisers of Kettfest and a representative of Kettering Arts Centre attended the meeting to give a presentation on the proposals for Kettering Festival, which would take place during the evening of 5th June and over the weekend of 6th/7th June 2015. An information sheet was circulated at the meeting to support the presentation.

Kettfest aimed to spotlight and celebrate businesses and individuals in Kettering by organising and promoting a weekend of events to celebrate Kettering and bring footfall into the town. It was hoped that Kettfest would become an annual event.


A large number of businesses in the town had already indicated their willingness to participate in a variety of events at various locations in the town.


Discussions had already been held with officers of the Council to explore ways in which the Borough Council could help facilitate events, for example by providing advice and help with printing, town marshalls etc.


A summary of proposed events was given, which included:-

· An award-winning comedian

· A huge sculpture of elastic bands

· A music event at The Yards

· Events and activities at Wicksteed Park

· A spray painting competition at Keystone and The Yards

· Open days with sports groups at various locations, including the Squash Club and Kettering Rugby Club

· A strawberry day and stained windows at The American Diner

· "Run your tongue" poetry and local authors giving workshops for children and adults at Kettering Library

The organisers were thanked for their presentation. Members of the Forum commended the work being undertaken in connection with the Festival, which would help to promote a positive image of the town.  It was noted that participating licensed premises were keen to host live music, but that licensees were looking for confirmation of the Council's support before booking bands.

It was suggested that the Council could look into the possibility of offering free-parking on Saturday, 6th June.

Members of the Forum noted that the Women's Tour Cycle race would finish in the town centre on 19th June 2015.

The organisers were thanked for their attendance and presentation.

It was Agreed that:-

(i)
officers of the Council continue to liaise with and offer support to the organisers of Kettfest;
(ii)
the possibility of offering free parking in Council-owned car parks on Saturday, 6th June be investigated;

(iii)
the use of the Big Screen be considered, tying in with the planned Teenage Market on 6th June, including investigating the potential to link-in with other locations
14.KTF.37
TOWN CENTRE UPDATE


Members of the Forum received a presentation giving an update on town centre events and planned works, including the Purple Flag bid, Public Realm Phase 4 works and the Women's Tour Cycle Race.


Councillors sitting on the Purple Flag Taskforce commended the work of officers and partners in connection with the bid.

The following points were noted:-

· Swipe card entry into the town centre could be time coded if necessary

· The installation of bollards would not affect the Kettering Carnival in August

· There was ongoing dialogue with small businesses regarding deliveries

· The proposed Public Spaces Protection Order would help control skateboarding on the Market Place and other locations

· Discussions had been held with local disability groups regarding access to the town centre, and the availability of additional transport within the pedestrian area for people with disabilities would be investigated

Officers, councillors and partners were thanked for their work in connection with the Purple Flag bid.

14.KTF.38
TRESHAM COLLEGE


As Stuart Wesselby was unable to attend the meeting, this item was held over to the next meeting of the Kettering Town Forum.

14.KTF.39
PUBLIC SPACES PROTECTION ORDER

A report was submitted which provided members of the Forum with an update on the progress of the Public Space Protection Order process and sought comments for inclusion as part of the public consultation.


It was noted that, at the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 12th November 2014 a report was presented which gave an overview of the new Anti-social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014 and considered authorisations required to implement the provisions of the Act, one of which was the option to implement Pubic Space Protection Orders (PSPOs).


A further report seeking approval to publicly consult on the terms of a PSPO was considered by the Executive on 14th January 2015. It was agreed that public consultation be carried out on the potential coverage of a PSPO on the terms as outlined in the report to the Executive. The consultation period would run for six weeks from 2nd February 2015 and would include a survey on the Council's website as part of the process.


NB: The survey is available during the period of the consultation at: 


http://www.kettering.gov.uk/homepage/331/public_spaces_protection_order

In discussion, members of the Forum made the following points:-

· Sale of vehicles on public land occurred in several locations in the town including the junction of Rockingham Road and Cleveland Avenue and the junction of Barton Road and Pytchley Road. Steps should be taken to prevent such activities
· Safe parking should be enforced in Heritage areas and at the corners of terraced streets in the town, such as the corner of Regent Street and Wellington Street and on the corner of Newland Street and Gold Street
· Powers in relation to dog fouling and drinking on the streets should be included and more work carried out to alleviate these problems

· Consideration should be given to extending the Order to include all the town's parks
· Alcohol should be banned in all parks

· Care should be taken not to criminalise skateboarders and those using BMX bicycles, with the action of preference being interaction and signposting to existing facilities

· Consideration should be given to installing dual-use street furniture with different uses at different times of the day

· Discussions should be held with Morrisons regarding management of their car park in relation to use by skateboarders and other groups of young adults

In discussion members of the Forum noted that if further areas were to be recommended for inclusion in the PSPO, these should be suggested through the formal consultation process. The problem of selling vehicles on public land was one issue which the Order could resolve.


In relation to dog fouling, it was noted that the PSPO would not override the existing Dog Control Orders.


Existing work with the police in relation to drinking on the streets and in public parks would continue, with specific problems identified and appropriate action taken.


Possible action that could be taken under the proposed PSPO ranged from asking people to leave the area to issuing Fixed Penalty Notices.  The Council's own enforcement team would be involved in enforcing the Order, as well as the Police.  Discussions were currently being held with Morrisons on better management of its car park.


In relation to illegal parking, the Council had been working closely with Police Community Support Officers to issue tickets to offenders.  However, the proposed PSPO did allow some parking issues to be addressed.


It was noted that the Skatepark in Grantown Close was still open and well-used by skateboarders and BMX riders.

RESOLVED
that the comments made as outlined above be included in the public consultation.
14.KTF.40
BUDGET PROPOSALS 2015/16 AND PREPARING FOR THE MEDIUM TERM

A report was submitted for information which outlined the key issues in relation to Kettering Borough Council's draft budgets for 2015/16, which had been considered by the Council's Executive Committee on 14th January 2015.  As part of the consultation process, comments were sought from the three geographic forums.  It was noted that the Budget Consultation Meeting had been held on 22nd January 2015.


Comments made by the forums would be reported to the Executive Committee on 18th February and to Full Council on 25th February, when the Council Tax for 2015/16 would be set.


One question was asked as follows:-

	Question
	Answer



	Amounts included in the capital programme amounted to £5.902m, of which £4.05m was to be spent on Housing, leaving £1.843m.  A very small amount of this has been set aside for investment and repairs.
The Council should consider putting some capital expenditure into refurbishing Kettering Swimming Pool as investment in this facility is badly needed for the benefit of the whole Borough.
Councillor David Bishop  
	This can be looked into
(Graham Soulsby– KBC)



Further discussion was held.  It was noted that the money for Bus Shelters in the Capital Programme related to a loan from the Newlands Centre in relation forward-funding from the Westhill development for new bus shelters in Newland Street. Town and Parish Councils could also fund provision of bus shelters in the A6 Towns and parishes, with contributions from developers if appropriate.
14.KTF.54
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS
· Police Issues and Statistics

· Town Centre

· Civic Society

· Tresham College

Members of the Forum were advised to email the Committee Administrator with any suggestions for future agenda items.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.30 pm)

Signed…………………………………………..

Chair

AI
(Kettering Town Forum No. 10)
2.2.15

